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SESSION 1969

Thursday, January 23, 1969

THREE O'CLOCK P.M.

This being the first day of the third meeting of the Twenty-eighth Parliament
or Legislative Assembly of the Province of British Columbia for the dispatch
of business, pursuant to a Proclamation of Colonel the Honourable JOHN R.
NicHoLSON, P.C., 0.B.E., Q.C., LL.D., Lieutenant-Governor of the Province,
dated the 1st day of November, 1968, the members took their seats.

Prayers by the Rev. I. R. McKee.

The letters of the Deputy Provincial Secretary and the certificates of the Chief
Electoral Officer and Deputy Chief Electoral Officer of the results of the election
of members were read by the Clerk, as follows:—

" OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY PROVINCIAL SECRETARY,
"VICTORIA, B.C., June 13, 1968.

"Mr. E. K. DeBeck,
"Clerk of the Legislative Assembly,

"Parliament Buildings.

"Re By-election, Vancouver South Electoral District, May 21, 1968

" SIR,—I enclose herewith certified copy of the certificate of Mr. S. A. Clark,
Deputy Chief Electoral Officer, respecting the election of Norman Levi to represent
the Vancouver South Electoral District in the Legislative Assembly.

"Yours very truly,
"L. J. WALLACE,

"Deputy Provincial Secretary."

(ENCLOSURE)

"CHIEF ELECTORAL OFFICER, REGISTRAR-GENERAL OF VOTERS,
"VICTORIA, B.C., June 10, 1968.

"L. J. Wallace, Esq.,
"Deputy Provincial Secretary,

"Parliament Buildings, Victoria, B.C.

"SIR,—Further to my letter of October 20th, 1966, a vacancy has occurred
in the Vancouver South Electoral District by reason of the death of Thomas Audley
Bate on September 21st, 1967, who was elected as second member for Vancouver
South Electoral District.
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"A Writ calling for a by-election in the said district was issued on April 8th,
1968, with polling day being May 21st, 1968.

"From the Writ returned to me, I hereby certify the election of Norman Levi
as the second member to represent Vancouver South Electoral District in the Legis-
lative Assembly.

"S. A. CLARK,
"Deputy Chief Electoral Officer."

"OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY PROVINCIAL SECRETARY,
"VICTORIA, B.C., August 16, 1968.

"Mr. E. K. DeBeck,
"Clerk of the Legislative Assembly,

"Parliament Buildings.

"Re By-election, North Vancouver-Capilano, Oak Bay, and Revelstoke-Slocan
Electoral Districts, July 15, 1968

" SIR,—I enclose herewith certified copy of the certificate of Mr. K. L. Morton,
Chief Electoral Officer, respecting the election of the following members to represent
the respective electoral districts in the Legislative Assembly, as set out hereunder:—

North Vancouver-Capilano  	 David Maurice Brousson.
Oak Bay 	 Allan Leslie Cox.
Revelstoke-Slocan 	 William Stewart King.

"Yours very truly,
"L. J. WALLACE,

"Deputy Provincial Secretary."

(ENCLOSURE)

"CHIEF ELECTORAL OFFICER, REGISTRAR-GENERAL OF VOTERS,
"VICTORIA, B.C., August 7th, 1968.

"L. J. Wallace, Esq.,
"Deputy Provincial Secretary,

"Parliament Buildings, Victoria, B.C.

"By-elections, July 15, 1968
"SIR,—Further to my letter of October 20th, 1966, three vacancies have

occurred by reason of resignations as follows:
"Raymond Joseph Perrault, Member for North Vancouver-Capilano Electoral

District, on June 5th, 1968;
"Alan Brock Macfarlane, Member for Oak Bay Electoral District, on April

25th, 1968;
"Randolph Harding, Member for Revelstoke-Slocan Electoral District, on

June 5th, 1968.
"Writs calling for by-elections in the above districts were issued on June 10th,

1968, with polling day being July 15th, 1968.
"From the Writs returned to me, I hereby certify the election of the following

members to represent the respective electoral districts in the Legislative Assembly,
as set out hereunder:—

North Vancouver-Capilano 	  _David Maurice Brousson.
Oak Bay 	 _ 	 Allan Leslie Cox.
Revelstoke-Slocan 	  William Stewart King.

"K. L. MORTON,
"Chief Electoral Officer."
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On the motion of the Hon. W. D. Black, seconded by the Hon. F. X. Richter,
it was Ordered,—

That the letters of the Deputy Provincial Secretary and the certificates of the
Chief Electoral Officer and Deputy Chief Electoral Officer of the results of the
elections of members be entered upon the Journals of the House.

Mr. Norman Levi and Mr. William Stewart King, having taken the oath and
signed the Parliamentary Roll, were introduced by Mr. Strachan and Mr. Macdonald,
and took their seats.

Mr. David Maurice Brousson and Mr. Allan Leslie Cox, having taken the oath
and signed the Parliamentary Roll, were introduced by Mr. McGeer and Mr. L. A.
Williams, and took their seats.

Colonel the Honourable JOHN R. NICHOLSON, P.C., 0.B.E., 0.C., LL.D.,
Lieutenant-Governor of the Province, having entered the House, took his seat on
the Throne, and was pleased to deliver the following gracious Speech:—

Mr. Speaker and Members of the Legislative Assembly:

I welcome you to the Third Session of the Twenty-eighth Parliament of British
Columbia, and wish to express my pleasure in meeting with you for the first time
as Lieutenant-Governor of British Columbia. It is a privilege to be associated with
you in the discharge of your duties as Members of the Legislative Assembly.

You are meeting at a time when decisions critical to the future of our Province
and our nation are being undertaken—a time when governments at all levels, and
people of every creed, every calling, and every national origin, are seeking solutions
to the changing problems and challenges of Canadian life.

The Government of British Columbia recognizes to the full its responsibility to
provide leadership for the people of the Province in this effort. It recognizes equally
its duty to keep them informed of the actions proposed on their behalf, and, above
all, it accepts its responsibility to offer proposals, first as Canadians and then as
British Columbians, which fall within the framework of loyalties, traditions, and
constitutional safeguards that have served this nation so well for over a hundred
years.

Within this framework, my Government propounds with equal vigour the
concept that constructive change is essential to our national and regional progress.
Social development and economic development are inseparable goals. Their attain-
ment by all Canadians, including those resident in our northern frontier, calls for
policies at once visionary in scope and practical in application—policies such as
those whose beneficial influence has already seen changes made to the physical
outline of our country many times since its birth.

During the forthcoming year my Government will continue to advocate such
policies at the national level while expanding its programme for human betterment
within British Columbia. These programmes will have particular regard for the
fields of education and health, and although their requirements are very great in
a Province whose population is increasing at twice the rate of the rest of the nation,
every reasonable effort to meet them must be made if present and future generations
of British Columbians are to meet their full potential.

Since you last met, changes have been made in the structure of the Executive
Council. The Honourable Leslie Raymond Peterson, Q.C., was appointed Attorney-
General ; the Honourable Wesley Drewett Black, Minister of Highways; the Honour-
able Ralph Raymond Loffmark, Minister of Health Services and Hospital Insurance;
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the Honourable Waldo McTavish Skillings, Minister of Industrial Development,
Trade, and Commerce; the Honourable Donald Leslie Brothers, Minister of Edu-
cation; the Honourable Francis Xavier Richter, Minister of Mines and Petroleum
Resources and Minister of Commercial Transport; and the Honourable Cyril
Morley Shelford, Minister of Agriculture.

Members seated for the first time at this Session are Norman Levi, Allan L.
Cox, David M. Brousson, and William S. King. To each of you I extend my con-
gratulations.

This Province, and indeed all of Canada, suffered a serious loss through the
death during the past year of outstanding public servants. We mourn Mr. Gordon
Sylvester Wismer, a former Attorney-General of the Province; Mr. Colin Cameron,
Member of Parliament for British Columbia and formerly a Member of the British
Columbia Legislature; Senator the Honourable Thomas Reid, who, before being
named to the Senate, served for many years in the House of Commons; and Mr.
Frederick Justin Vulliamy, whose presence will be sadly missed in this Legislature.

Following the Centennial Year, the Province was pleased to act as host to many
distinguished visitors. Of particular significance was the presence of Their Excel-
lencies the Right Honourable Roland Michener, C.C., C.D., Governor-General of
Canada, and Mrs. Michener, who gained the lasting affection of British Columbians
during their visit late last year.

Providing for continuity in representation abroad, Michael Grote Stirling was
appointed Agent-General for British Columbia in London, succeeding Earle Cathers
Westwood.

The Commission consisting of Mr. Justice Robert Alexander Burnie Wootton
(Chairman), Dr. Peter Alfred Lusztig, and Charles Edward Stuart Walls, appointed
under the Public Inquiries Act into matters relating to automobile insurance, has
submitted its report, which will be placed before you forthwith.

During the past year my Government has made great progress in the develop-
ment of Heritage Court and its associated buildings within the Capital region.
In March the bell-tower was dedicated, and the generous gift of a carillon of 49 bells
by The Netherlands people of British Columbia was accepted. The main display
facility for the Provincial Museum was formally opened in August, and the massive
and involved task of progressively developing the exhibit programme is well in hand.
It is now anticipated that the new facility for the Provincial Archives and the cura-
torial tower housing the research facilities of the Provincial Museum will be com-
pleted by midsummer.

The restoration of historic sites continued during the past year. Exploratory
work at Fort Defiance, where the first known occupancy of Vancouver Island by
American citizens took place in the early 1790's, was of special interest. Good prog-
ress has been made on the restoration of Craigflower Manor in Victoria. This
project is being undertaken jointly with the Federal Government, and my Govern-
ment expects to enter into a similar agreement which will permit the restoration of
Fort St. James, a site which has great significance in our history.

The centenary of the Union of the Colony of British Columbia with Canada
will occur in 1971. Legislation will be placed before you in keeping with my Govern-
ment's desire to assure, on behalf of all the citizens of the Province, an appropriate
observance of this milestone.

I am most pleased to report that the Centennial Perpetual Cultural Fund, now
in its second year, continues to provide direct assistance to the Arts throughout the
Province.
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During the present Session you will be asked to consider proposals designed to
expand and improve my Government's services in the field of education to persons
of all ages and at all levels of academic attainment.

Your approval will be sought for the establishment of a Division of Special
Education, which will work on the problems of educationally handicapped children
in collaboration with other Provincial departments, school boards, and voluntary
agencies.

Anticipating developments in the field of educational television, the School
Broadcast Division and the Audio-Visual Division of the Department of Education
will be merged to become a new resource centre—the Division of Audio-Visual
Services.

My Government is continuing to pursue vigorously its attack on pollution
wherever it may occur in British Columbia—on land, on water, or in the air.

Scientific air-sampling equipment has been augmented and improved, and its
findings will be processed by computers in the Government's data processing centre.
Protection efforts have been further extended by the introduction of a mobile
radiation-protection laboratory to combat the possible dangers of atomic-energy
radiation. The five new sets of sanitary regulations introduced last year are proving
highly effective in the protection they offer both our own citizens and visitors to
the Province.

Further in keeping with these programmes, you will be asked to consider new
legislation dealing with safe and desirable practices in the mining industry. This
legislation will embody requirements that mining companies, including those engaged
in open-pit mining, meet satisfactory esthetic and environmental standards in all
their areas of operation. It will further require that land values be maintained and
reclamation practised, while still permitting proper use of our natural resources.

The tremendous programme of hospital construction which has been under
way throughout the length and breadth of the Province continued through 1968
without let-up. Major projects completed during the year involved a total of 660
new beds, of which 282 were for extended hospital care accommodation. Com-
munities which saw the completion of hospital construction and renovation pro-
grammes in 1968 included White Rock, Cranbrook, Fort St. John, Campbell River,
Grand Forks, Murrayville, Powell River, Richmond, Enderby, Vernon, Comox,
Pouce Coupe, Prince George, Vancouver, and Victoria. In addition to these com-
pleted projects, hospital-construction programmes are presently under way in
12 other centres, and Government approval in principle and approval to plan has
been given to the boards of management of over 45 hospitals.

The regional hospital district programme introduced by my Government in
1967 has met with a great deal of success. Through this programme, my Govern-
ment guarantees financial undertakings of the districts and raises the capital for
hospital construction. During 1968 five regional hospital districts were incorporated,
bringing the total of such districts throughout British Columbia to 28.

In 1968 day-care surgical services for out-patients were provided as an exten-
sion of the coverage offered by my Government through the Hospital Insurance
Service. Medical advances in recent years, particularly in the field of anesthesia,
have made it possible for a number of surgical procedures to be carried out without
requiring the patient to be admitted as an in-patient. The provision of this addi-
tional benefit has proven to be extremely satisfactory.

The provision of appropriate public health clinic and office space throughout
the Province continues to receive the close attention of my Government. During
the past 16 years, more than 80 community health centres have been constructed
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or enlarged. In 1968 new buildings were completed in two municipalities and
construction was under way in three others.

The reorganization of the Mental Health Branch is proceeding well, and the
recruitment of the Victoria-based staff of professional consultants necessary to assist
in the development of community-based programmes is on schedule.

Mental health centres are now functioning in Victoria, Nanaimo, Burnaby,
New Westminster, Chilliwack, Kelowna, Vernon, Kamloops, Trail, and Prince
George. Increased emphasis is being placed upon recruitment of professional per-
sonnel to permit commencement of programmes in other areas.

Construction of the British Columbia Youth Development Centre in Burnaby
will be completed shortly, and this $2,700,000 complex for the care of emotionally
disturbed children will be phased into operation in early spring.

Construction of the Eric Martin Institute, a 170-bed intensive-care psychiatric
unit in Greater Victoria, is nearing completion.

Construction of the Glendale unit, a 300-bed facility designed to provide
extended-care service to the retarded and the psychogeriatric patient, is proceeding
on schedule.

A teaching unit within the Riverview Hospital has been developed in con-
junction with the Department of Psychiatry of the University of British Columbia
and is being used in the training of psychiatrists.

Increased attention has been given to the development of community services
for children, and additional grants were made.

The establishment of a community boarding-home programme for the mentally
retarded and the psychiatrically disabled is likewise going forward. As an example,
Bevan Lodge at Cumberland is now established and will provide for 70 retardates
who will be able to enjoy the amenities of a community while living in a sheltered
setting.

A pre-placement unit for those who will progress to units in the community is
under development and should be functioning within the near future. It will prepare
patients for the changes they will experience as they move from an institutional
setting to a community.

My Government will expand this programme during the forthcoming year, in
keeping with its policy to decentralize and regionalize mental health programmes in
British Columbia.

A significant milestone in my Government's broad programme of health services
was reached on July 1st last year with the inauguration of the over-all Medical
Services Plan of British Columbia.

This plan was patterned after the highly successful British Columbia Medical
Plan initiated by my Government in 1965. It extends to all residents of the Province
the additional benefits of the British Columbia Plan, plus additional services.

With the introduction of the new plan, uniform premium rates became applic-
able to all through continuation of the principle of additional help where help is
needed by eligible residents of low income. This uniform low premium was
established in 1965 and, because of the payment of considerable subsidies from
public funds, has been maintained at this low level despite rising costs.

Because of the continuing co-operation of the medical profession, the public,
and the non-profit plan societies, the over-all Medical Services Plan qualified
immediately for participation under the Federal Medical Care Act, which became
effective on July 1st. As a result, the benefits of comprehensive prepaid medical
coverage have been extended to 97 per cent of our citizens—an outstanding
record for a Province with an increasingly mobile population.
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My Government's programmes in the field of social welfare continue to
emphasize support and continuing concern for the well-being of the aged, the sick
and handicapped, the deserted mother and her children, the deserted child, and
the man unemployed because he lacks the skills and abilities to acquire and hold
continuing gainful employment.

There has been a marked increase in the number of specialized homes for
children; encouragement in the form of direct assistance by the Government to
those taking vocational training has increased; and direct financial assistance to
local non-profit organizations operating day-care and group-care homes has resulted
in the opening of over 60 of these facilities.

Social assistance rates were increased during the year, and additional monthly
allowances for children and special allowances for school supplies, clothing, and
recreation were provided.

Community involvement in the field of human betterment was extended by the
appointment of 45 senior citizens' counsellors. This programme of self-help at the
community level was a first in Canada and has been well received by our senior
citizens.

The trend toward consolidation in the field of local government continued last
year, and at the municipal level three amalgamations took place. These involved
Fort St. John and Aennofield; Kimberley, Marysville, and Chapman Camp; and
Trail and Tadanac. During the same period two new villages—South Fort George
and Sayward—were incorporated.

At the regional level, three remaining areas—Cariboo, Squamish-Lillooet, and
Ocean Falls—were incorporated both as regional districts and as regional hospital
districts. My Government's regional district concept strongly encourages local
participation and a flexible team approach, and as a result has been generally very
well received.

The new approach to the problems and requirements of public housing by
governments at all levels is showing impressive results, and within the next two years
the number of public housing units will be doubled.

Inspiring growth in all sectors of the Provincial economy was reported last
year as British Columbia continued to set the pace of economic development in
Canada. Throughout the 1960's our population has increased at a rate much
higher than that of Canada, and exceeded two million persons in February, 1968.

The provision by my Government of ample hydro-electric power and the
most modern communications network of highways, ferries, and railroads in
Canada has encouraged vast and imaginative investment on the part of private
companies. In 1968 combined new public and private investment in British
Columbia was estimated at $2,660 million. Per capita, this new investment in the
sound, dynamic economy of British Columbia greatly exceeded the Canadian
average.

The Province's thriving export trade continues to play a major role in the
maintenance of Canada's balance of payments with foreign countries. Japan is
now second in importance only to the United States as a trading partner to British
Columbia, and the great value which my Government attaches to this relationship
will be underlined by our participation in the 1970 World's Fair at Osaka.

The design of the British Columbia pavilion emphasizes the beauty and utility
of our woods. It includes a sculptured structure formed from massive Douglas-fir
trees trimmed of branches, standing vertically, and curved gracefully upward to a
maximum height of over 160 feet—a height equivalent to Niagara Falls—and it is
believed to be the tallest wooden structure in the world.
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Rising production levels, gains in personal income, and increased employment
marked the rapid expansion of the Provincial economy, to which I have made earlier
reference. At the same time, unfortunately, strong pressures on prices and wages
were evident, and the co-operative effort of all sectors of the economy will be
required to maintain British Columbia's competitive position in world markets.

During 1968 the labour force grew by 35,000 persons; total labour income
for the year increased by approximately 6 per cent over the 1967 level and average
hourly earnings increased by about 5 per cent.

The introduction of the Mediation Commission Act at the last Session signalled
a new approach to labour relations in the Province. The Act, which became fully
effective last December 2nd, eliminated the use of conciliation boards and Govern-
ment-supervised strike votes, reduced the time required for negotiations, and made
available the services of skilled mediators as well as independent statistical informa-
tion. Now that this forward step in the collective bargaining process has been taken,
my Government is confident that a spirit of co-operation and understanding on the
part of both labour and management will prevail and allowed to work to the benefit
of the parties themselves and the people of the Province.

During recent years my Government has introduced a Fair Employment Prac-
tices Act, a Public Accommodation Practices Act, and an Equal Pay Act. This
body of legislation establishes as fundamental policy the principle that all persons
shall have the right to pursue their well-being under conditions of equal rights and
equal opportunity. It prohibits discrimination in access to public accommodation;
it requires that women doing the same work as men in the same establishment shall
not be paid a lesser amount because of their sex; and it requires that no person
shall be denied employment in British Columbia on grounds of race, religion, colour,
nationality, ancestry, age, or place of origin.

In order that the best interests of the workers of the Province and the com-
munity as a whole may be further benefited, you will be asked at the present Session
to consider a consolidation of the Acts I have mentioned into one, to be known as
the Human Rights Act, and to extend its principles into new and more challenging
areas.

The mineral industry recorded another year of steady growth in 1968. New
markets were established for our natural gas, and British Columbia became Canada's
only producer of mercury with the opening late last year of a mine at Pinchi Lake.

Work proceeded in advance of production from a copper orebody north of
Stewart and from a copper-molybdenum deposit near Peachland.

The construction of a pipe-line to carry natural gas westward from Prince
George to Kitimat and Prince Rupert, and also provide fuel for a number of com-
munities along the route of the line, provided a new incentive for increased explora-
tion in the Peace River District. I am pleased to learn also that plans are well
advanced for the extension of natural-gas service to the people and industries of
Vancouver Island by way of an under-water pipe-line from the Mainland. Drilling
activity has shown that British Columbia's proved recoverable oil and gas reserves
at the end of 1967 were 296,500,000 barrels of oil and 7.6 trillion cubic feet of
natural gas. To encourage further development of our gas and oil resources, my
Government last year implemented a new policy of sharing in the cost of building
access roads.

Pulp production started last year at the third mill to be constructed in recent
years at Prince George. The huge pulp and paper expansion programme at Powell
River was completed, and the new unit in the East Kootenay region is now being
run in. Pulp and lumber projects at Houston and Quesnel are proceeding as
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planned, and feasibility studies of other projects, both on the Coast and in the
Interior, are under way. The Cattermole-Jujo mill at Mackenzie will start con-
struction early this year.

The 1968 forest fire season was most favourable. Suppression costs of about
$700,000 were only one-tenth as great as those for the severe forest fire year
of 1967.

Last year my Government entered into an agreement with the Government of
Canada whereby each jurisdiction will contribute $18 million over the next decade
toward the improvement of flood-control works in the Lower Fraser Valley. These
amounts will be augmented by local contributions on an equitable basis. A joint
Federal-Provincial Advisory Board has now been set up and is directing the initial
phases of a rehabilitation programme for dyking, drainage, and bank protection.
It is anticipated that the first of a great number of reconstruction projects will com-
mence this year.

The Water Resources Service will continue its programme of study and investi-
gation for future hydro-electric development in British Columbia. Major rivers in
the northern part of the Province have been under study, and more work is planned
for this region.

Under arrangements with the Government of Canada, the British Columbia
Water Resources Service will be co-operating in hydrologic studies which will form
a part of the future assessment of the water resources of the Province.

There will be continued activity in the improvement of irrigation systems in the
Okanagan Valley, a programme which has been functioning under the ARDA agree-
ment since 1965.

In order to meet the requirements of the Columbia River Treaty, my Govern-
ment has taken the initial steps in the preparation of the Libby reservoir north of
the International Boundary on the Kootenay River. Work is going forward on this
task under the administration and co-ordination of the Water Resources Service.
In accordance with stated policy, clearing of the reservoir area will begin this year.

My Government's comprehensive programme of highway construction con-
tinued throughout the Province last year. Of special significance was the work
carried out on Highway 16 between Prince George and the Alberta Border, and on
Highway 5, the North Thompson—Yellowhead route. On Highway 16 it was
possible for the first time to drive from Prince George to Jasper, making this route
truly trans-Provincial; while it was not officially opened to the public and a number
of bridges were still under construction, it is expected that this route will be ready
for unrestricted traffic late this summer. Meanwhile, grade construction and base
paving were completed on all but 20 miles on the Yellowhead route, which carried
heavy traffic throughout the summer. A number of bridges are still under con-
struction, but detours are short and mostly paved. These new routes, representing
about 476 miles of high-standard highway, provide two additional road links
between British Columbia and Alberta and will be of great additional benefit to
the tourist industry.

Many important bridges were either completed or are under construction.
First contracts were let for two major crossings of the Fraser River—the Fraser
Street Bridge replacement at Mitchell Island and the new Mission Bridge east of
Matsqui Island. These multi-million-dollar structures will help to improve the
rapidly increasing flow of traffic in the Lower Mainland.

The Government's regulations relating to the licensing and movement of
commercial vehicles within the Province will be reinforced by the establishment
this year of further check points and more roving patrols.
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Many more aerial tramways are being planned by the ski-ing industry, and
regulations under which these facilities are built and operated have been revised
to ensure greater safety for the public. Aerial tramways are now established in
60 locations in the Province.

In its continuing effort to encourage among agricultural producers the applica-
tion of the newer discoveries of agricultural science coupled with practices of modern
business management, the Government will participate in Federal-Provincial pro-
grammes designed to increase animal productivity, to improve methods of insect
control, and to further extend the benefits of computer analysis to the farm enterprise.

Legislation has been provided whereby dairy-farmers have established and will
also administer a promotional fund for the purpose of expanding the market for
Provincially produced dairy-farm products.

My Government's vigorous encouragement of the important tourist industry
continues to increase the flow of visitors to our Province. Border-crossing counts,
which are an accurate measure of the visitor flow, indicate an increase over the
previous year of about 10 per cent.

My Government recognizes that the preservation of the natural beauties of our
Province is essential both for the enjoyment of our own citizens and to the con-
tinued growth of the travel industry. Within the context of a rapidly changing land-
use pattern in many parts of the Province, positive steps are being taken to make
provision for present and future recreational needs.

During 1968 seven new Provincial parks were established and 115 additional
park reserves for future development were added. Existing park reserves are now
in excess of 2,400 select parcels.

The first major bighorn sheep management area, encompassing 35,000 acres,
was established in the Ashnola region near Keremeos.

Steps were taken to preserve the Boundary Bay region for recreational use,
which envisages the eventual development of the largest salt-water recreational
area on the Canadian west coast.

You will be asked to consider legislation designed to facilitate the development
of a National park on the west coast of Vancouver Island.

The growth pattern of the ferry service continues, and many improvements
will be carried out in advance of the heavy summer travel season. Additional
service is contemplated on the Jervis Inlet crossing to Powell River, and the "Queen
of the Islands "will be utilized by the Department of Highways to provide increased
summer service between Comox and the Powell River area.

My Government is justifiably proud of the great industrial and trading centre of
the Province which Vancouver has become. Evidence of its determination to
ensure its further development is provided by the encouragement given to the
creation of the deep-sea port facility at Roberts Bank, which will materially augment
the potential of what is already one of the busiest ports in North America. My
Government was pleased to contribute one-third of the total cost of the Pacific
Coliseum, and is hopeful that this fine sports centre will soon host one of the clubs
in the National Hockey League. We note with pleasure the recent opening of the
Centennial Museum and the H. R. MacMillan Planetarium. This significant addi-
tion to the cultural resources of Vancouver is one to which my Government made
a substantial contribution, believing as it does in the importance of preserving our
past and affording future generations the opportunity to become aware of the richness
of our heritage.



17-18 Euz. 2 	 JANUARY 23
	 11

The growth in demand for electric power throughout the area served by the
British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority continued at a high level during the
past year. Sales increased by approximately 11 per cent.

Energizing of the first three 227,000-kilowatt generating units at the Peace
River project made 1968 one of the most significant years in the history of the
electric utility industry in this Province. Initial Peace River power flowed into the
Authority's integrated transmission system on September 28th—ahead of the sched-
ule established nearly eight years earlier and just in time to meet the peak system
loads of the winter. Two additional generating units will be brought into operation
later this year, increasing the capacity of the generating-station to 1,135,000 kilo-
watts. The remaining five units will be added as they are needed, ensuring abundant
power to meet the rapidly growing requirements of homes and industries across the
Province. When all 10 units are operating, the plant will have a capacity of 2,300,-
000 kilowatts—larger than that of any existing underground power-house in the
world.

Another major development in 1968 was the commencement of operation of
Arrow Dam in October, nearly six months ahead of schedule. This was the second
of three Columbia River Treaty projects to become operational. As a result of
early completion of this dam, British Columbia received early payment from the
United States of $55.9 million for' flood-control benefits. Together with extra power
resulting from early completion of Duncan Dam, it provided badly needed energy
prior to commencement of generation at Portage Mountain.

Construction of Mica Dam, the largest of the three Columbia Treaty projects,
is proceeding on schedule on the Columbia River 85 miles north of Revelstoke.

Consumption of natural gas in the Authority's service area increased by
approximately 10 per cent, indicating the growing acceptance of this fuel for homes
and industries.

Modest increases in the use of the Authority's transportation services also were
experienced. Although the number of passengers carried by urban transit in-
creased slightly, this service is still operating at a substantial deficit.

The Pacific Great Eastern Railway is passing through the most explosive period
of growth in its 56-year history. Carloadings and revenues soared to record levels
in 1968 as the railway continued to improve its operating efficiency. The outlook
for this year is favourable, with the tempo of business and industrial activity steadily
accelerating along the route of the Pacific Great Eastern Railway.

The railway's new 75-mile extension from Odell, 30 miles north of Prince
George, to Fort St. James was officially opened in August. Meanwhile, work
started on two new extensions—one 73 miles in length from Fort St. James to Takla
Lake, the other from Fort St. John to Fort Nelson, a distance of 250 miles. The
Takla extension is scheduled for completion in 1970, and the link to Fort Nelson
by the end of 1971.

During the current Session the Civil Service Commission will present its Fiftieth
Annual Report to this Legislature. Throughout this half-century many distinguished
and loyal Civil Servants have dedicated their lives to serving the people of this
Province.

My Government is proud to have participated during the past 17 years in
encouraging and supporting the growth of one of the finest Civil Services in Canada.
The Civil Service Commission has established an excellent merit plan of staff selec-
tion and promotion, a sound salary and wage evaluation system, a healthy grievance
system, efficient training systems, a good correlated employee safety plan, and a
splendid executive development training plan. No other Civil Service in Canada
can surpass, and few can equal, this comprehensive programme.
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During the last Session of the Legislature, amendments were made to the
Teachers' Pensions Act. The resultant improvements, benefiting active and retired
teachers alike, provided average increases of approximately 20 per cent.

You will be asked to consider certain major improvements in the administration
of justice in British Columbia. The Courts in the Province will be reconstituted by
raising the status of the Magisterial Courts, and the Province will assume payment of
the salaries of the Judges of these Courts. Legislation will be introduced to provide
for one Superior Court to embrace the work presently being performed by the
Supreme Court of British Columbia and the County Courts in British Columbia.

To ensure that our laws are kept up to date, you will be asked to enact legis-
lation establishing a Law Reform Commission.

Legislation arising from meetings with the Provinces and the National Govern-
ment in the field of consumer protection will be introduced.

Safety on our streets and highways is one of the major objectives of my Govern-
ment. In keeping with that objective, the first Provincial Government motor-vehicle
inspection station was officially opened at Victoria in July. This is the first phase
of an inspection programme that has as its objective yearly inspection for every car,
truck, and trailer being operated on the streets and highways of British Columbia.

In 1952 a Liquor Inquiry Commission was appointed under the chairmanship
of the Honourable Harry H. Stevens, and its findings and recommendations resulted
in major legislative improvements.

My Government considers it appropriate that a further review of the laws and
regulations relating to the sale and consumption of spirituous, vinous, and malt
liquors be undertaken, and for that purpose a Royal Commission will be appointed
under the provisions of the Public Inquiries Act.

The Public Accounts and the reports of my Government will be presented.
Estimates for the ensuing year will be submitted following presentation of this
Administration's 18th budget, which will outline detailed programmes and policies
for the benefit of all our citizens.

Mr. Speaker and Honourable Members, I leave you now. I trust that Divine
Providence will guide you as you discharge your legislative duties.

His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor was then pleased to retire.

The Speaker reported that, to prevent mistakes, he had obtained a copy of
His Honour's Speech.

The Speaker then made the following statement:—
" Honourable Members,—On the 8th day of November, 1968, I did receive

notice from two members of the Legislative Assembly of the Province of British
Columbia, advising me of the death of Frederick Justin Vulliamy, Esquire, member
for the Electoral District of Burnaby-Willingdon.

"I did forthwith, pursuant to section 60 of the Constitution Act, being chapter
71 of the Revised Statutes of British Columbia, 1960, issue to L. J. Wallace, Esquire,
Deputy Provincial Secretary, my warrant for the issue of a new writ for the election
of a member to fill the vacancy in the said Electoral District of Burnaby-Willingdon."

On the motion of the Hon. W. A. C. Bennett, seconded by Mr. Strachan, it was
Resolved,—

That this House express its sincere regret at the death of Frederick Justin
Vulliamy, Esquire, member for the Electoral District of Burnaby-Willingdon, and
that the Speaker do convey to Mrs. Vulliamy and the family of the late member the
condolences and sincere sympathy of the members of the Legislative Assembly.
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At the request of Mr. Speaker, the House expressed its approval of the motion
by the members standing in silence.

On the motion of the Hon. L. R. Peterson, Bill (No. 1) intituled An Act to
Amend the Partnership Act was introduced, read a first time, and Ordered to be
placed on the Orders of the Day for second reading at the next sitting after today.

On the motion of the Hon. W. A. C. Bennett, seconded by the Hon. W. D.
Black, it was Ordered,—

That the Speech of His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor be taken into con-
sideration at the next sitting of the House, and that this Order have precedence over
all other business, except introduction of Bills, until disposed of.

The Hon. W. D. Black moved, seconded by the Hon. L. R. Peterson,—
That the Votes and Proceedings of this House be printed, being first perused

by Mr. Speaker, and that he do appoint the printing thereof, and that no person but
such as he shall appoint do presume to print the same.

A debate arose.

Mr. Strachan moved in amendment, seconded by Mr. Macdonald,—
That the motion be amended by inserting after the word " Proceedings " the

words " and a verbatim report of the debates," so that the motion shall read as
follows:—

" That the Votes and Proceedings and a verbatim report of the debates of this
House be printed, being first perused by Mr. Speaker, and that he do appoint the
printing thereof, and that no person but such as he shall appoint do presume to
print the same."

Mr. Speaker ruled the amendment out of order on the ground that it involved
the expenditure of public funds and, as such, was out of order in the hands of a
private member. He stated that he had considered and adopted the decision of
Mr. Speaker Whittaker as reported in the Journals of the Legislative Assembly,
1938, at page 92, and further referred to the Speaker's decision appearing on page
12 of the 1968 Journals of the Legislative Assembly.

An appeal was taken from the ruling of the Chair.

The House divided.

The Speaker's ruling was sustained on the following division:—

YEAS-29

Messieurs

Vogel Jordan, Mrs. Wolfe Skillings
LeCours Dawson, Mrs. Wenman Chant
Chabot Kiernan Smith Log mark
le fcoat Williston Phillips Campbell
Tisdalle Bennett Mussallem Brothers
Bruclz Peterson Capozzi She/ford
Bonner Black Gaglardi Richter
McCarthy, Mrs.
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NAYS-22
Messieurs

Cox 	 Hartley 	 Williams, L. A. 	 Eddie
Gardom 	 Berger 	 Dowding 	 Nimsick
Brousson 	 Williams, R. A. 	 Barrett 	 Stupich
King 	 Parkinson 	 Dailly, Mrs. 	 Strachan
Levi 	 Clark 	 Calder 	 Macdonald
Hall 	 McGeer

Motion agreed to.

The Hon. W. A. C. Bennett moved, seconded by the Hon. D. L. Brothers,—
That the Select Standing Committees of this House, for the present Session,

be appointed for the following purposes:—
1. On Standing Orders and Private Bills;
2. On Public Accounts and Printing;
3. On Mining and Railways;
4. On Agriculture;
5. On Municipal Matters;
6. On Forestry and Fisheries;
7. On Labour;
8. On Social Welfare and Education;

which said Committees shall severally be empowered to examine and inquire into
all such matters and things as shall be referred to them by this House, and to report
from time to time their observations and opinions thereon, with power to send for
persons, papers, and records, and that a Special Committee be appointed to prepare
and report with all convenient speed lists of members to compose the above Select
Standing Committees of this House under Standing Order 68 (1), said Committee
to be composed of the Hon. L. R. Peterson, the Hon. W. N. Chant, and Messrs.
Brach, Strachan, and McGeer.

A debate arose.

Mr. Strachan moved in amendment, seconded by Mr. Dowding,—

That the motion be amended by adding the following words to the motion:—
" With respect to the Select Standing Committee on Standing Orders and

Private Bills, that upon its appointment it be empowered to study and report on
the Standing Orders of this House with a view to their modernization, in particular
in relation to the following matters:—

"(a) The provision of a daily oral question period:
"(b) The granting of permission to broadcasters to broadcast by television and

radio the debates from the House:
"(c) The preservation of private members' days:
"(d) The fixing of a definite time for adjournment each day:
"(e) The provision for appointing as Chairman of the Public Accounts and

Printing Committee a member of the Official Opposition."

The effect of the amendment being to instruct the Select Standing Committee
on Standing Orders and Private Bills, Mr. Speaker ruled the amendment out of
order on the ground that an instruction to a Committee cannot be moved without
notice. (May, 17th Edition, page 544.)

Motion agreed to.
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On the motion of the Hon. W. A. C. Bennett, seconded by Mr. Strachan, it was
Ordered,—

That Herbert Joseph Balch, Esquire, member for Esquimalt Electoral District,
be appointed Deputy Speaker for this Session of the Legislative Assembly.

The following papers were presented:—
By the Hon. W. D. Black (Provincial Secretary)—
Thirteenth Annual Report of the business done in pursuance of the Members

of the Legislative Assembly Superannuation Act for the year ended March 31, 1968.
Thirty-third Annual Report of the business done in pursuance of the Civil

Service Superannuation Act for the year ended March 31, 1968.
Twenty-ninth Annual Report of the business done in pursuance of the Munici-

pal Superannuation Act for the year ended March 31, 1968.
Twenty-seventh Annual Report of the business done in pursuance of the

Teachers' Pensions Act for the year ended December 31, 1967.
Eighth Annual Report of the business done under the Public Service Group

Insurance Act for the eighth policy year, July 1, 1967, to June 30, 1968.
A report containing a record of the business done in pursuance of the Public

Services Medical Plan Act for the year ended March 31, 1968.
Annual Report of the Public Library Commission for the year ended March

31, 1968.
Department of the Queen's Printer Balance-sheet as at March 31, 1968, and

Profit and Loss Statement for 12 months ended March 31, 1968.
Return submitted in accordance with the provisions of section 199 of the

Provincial Elections Act, chapter 306 of the Revised Statutes of British Columbia,
1960: (a) Copy of Order in Council No. 1087, approved April 8, 1968, pre-
scribing alternative form of application for registration, and (b) copy of Order in
Council No. 1088, approved April 8, 1968, prescribing form of ballot used under
section 115 or 118.

Report of the Commissioners, Royal Commission on Automobile Insurance,
Volumes I and II, dated July 30, 1968.

By the Hon. L. R. Peterson (Attorney-General)-
The Forty-seventh Annual Report of the Liquor Control Board covering the

fiscal year ended March 31, 1968.
The Fifty-seventh Annual Report of the Superintendent of Insurance for the

year ended December 31, 1967.
The Annual Report of the Motor-vehicle Branch for the year 1967. (In manu-

script form.)
The Annual Report for 1968 of the British Columbia Racing Commission.

(In manuscript form.)

By the Hon. R. G. Williston (Minister of Lands, Forests, and Water Re-
sources)—

Return of Lands Exchanged under section 62 of chapter 206, Revised Statutes
of British Columbia, 1960, from January 9, 1968, to January 6, 1969.

2
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By the Hon. W. A. C. Bennett (Minister of Finance)—
Public Accounts of the Province of British Columbia for the fiscal year ended

March 31, 1968.
Return submitted in accordance with section 46 (2) of the Revenue Act,

Revised Statutes of British Columbia, 1960: Refunds and remissions made under
section 46 (1) of the Revenue Act, Revised Statutes of British Columbia, 1960,
during the calendar year 1968.

Return submitted in accordance with section 85 (4) of the Taxation Act:
Remissions and refunds made under authority of section 85 (1), (2), and (3) of
the Taxation Act, Revised Statutes of British Columbia, 1960, during the calendar
year 1968.

Annual Report for the fiscal year ended March 31, 1968, Office of the Assess-
ment Commissioner.

Twenty-sixth Annual Report of the Purchasing Commission, January 1, 1968,
to December 31, 1968.

By the Hon. F. X. Richter (Minister of Mines and Petroleum Resources)—
Minister of Mines and Petroleum Resources Annual Report for the year

ended December 31, 1967.

By the Hon. W. D. Black (Minister of Highways)—
Annual Report of the Department of Highways for the fiscal year ended

March 31, 1968.

By the Hon. L. R. Peterson (Minister of Labour)—
The Annual Report of the Mediation Commission of British Columbia for

the year 1968. (In manuscript form.)

By the Hon. D. L. Brothers (Minister of Education)—
The Ninety-seventh Annual Report of the Public Schools of the Province.

By the Hon. D. R. J. Campbell (Minister of Municipal Affairs)—
Department of Municipal Affairs Report for the year ended December 31,

1968.

By the Hon. W. A. C. Bennett (President of the Council)—
British Columbia Energy Board Ninth Annual Report for the year ended

December 31, 1968.
Sixth Annual Report of the British Columbia Hydro and Power Authority

for the year ended March 31, 1968.
Public Utilities Commission Twenty-eighth Annual Report pursuant to section

35 of the Motor Carrier Act, licence-year 1967/68.
Pacific Great Eastern Railway Company Statement of Accounts as at Decem-

ber 31, 1968.

Resolved, That the House, at its rising, do stand adjourned until 3 o'clock
p.m. tomorrow.

And then the House adjourned at 4.19 p.m.
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Friday, January 24, 1969

THREE O'CLOCK P.M.

Prayers by the Rev. A. Calder.

Mr. Phillips moved, seconded by Mr. Mussallem,—
That the following Address be presented to His Honour the Lieutenant-

Governor:—
"We, Her Majesty's most dutiful and loyal subjects, the Legislative Assembly

of British Columbia, in Session assembled, beg leave to thank Your Honour for the
gracious Speech which Your Honour has addressed to us at the opening of the
present Session."

A debate arose.

On the motion of Mr. Strachan, the debate was adjourned to the next sitting
of the House.

The Hon. W. D. Black (Provincial Secretary) presented the Capital Improve-
ment District Commission Statement of Receipts and Disbursements for the year
ended March 31, 1968.

Resolved, That the House, at its rising, do stand adjourned until 2 o'clock p.m.
on Monday next.

And then the House adjourned at 4.35 p.m.
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Monday, January 27, 1969

Two O'CLOCK P.M.

Prayers by the Rev. N. K. Archer.

The letter of the Deputy Provincial Secretary and the certificate of the Chief
Electoral Officer of the result of the election of a member were read by the Clerk,
as follows:—

" OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY PROVINCIAL SECRETARY,

"VICTORIA, B.C., January 27, 1969.

"Mr. E. K. DeBeck,
"Clerk of the Legislative Assembly,

"Parliament Buildings,
"Victoria, British Columbia.

"Re By-election, Burnaby-Willingdon Electoral District, January 13, 1969

"SIR,—I enclose herewith certified copy of the certificate of Mr. K. L. Morton,
Chief Electoral Officer, respecting the election of James Lorimer to represent the
Burnaby-Willingdon Electoral District in the Legislative Assembly.

"Yours very truly,

"E. E. PROTHEROE.

"FOR L. J. WALLACE,
"Deputy Provincial Secretary."

(ENCLOSURE)

"CHIEF ELECTORAL OFFICER, REGISTRAR-GENERAL OF VOTERS,

"VICTORIA, B.C., January 27, 1969.
"L. J. Wallace, Esq.,

"Deputy Provincial Secretary,
"Parliament Buildings, Victoria, B.C.

"By-election, January 13, 1969

"SIR,—The death, on October 20th, 1968, of Frederick Justin Vulliamy, the
elected member for the Burnaby-Willingdon Electoral District, has caused a vacancy
to occur in the Legislative Assembly.

"A Writ calling for a by-election to fill that vacancy was issued on December
12th, 1968, polling day being January 13th, 1969.

"From the Writ now returned to me, I hereby certify the election of James
Lorimer as the member to represent the Burnaby-Willingdon Electoral District in
the Legislative Assembly.

"K. L. MORTON,
"Chief Electoral Officer."
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On the motion of the Hon. W. D. Black, seconded by the Hon. F. X. Richter,
it was Ordered,—

That the letter of the Deputy Provincial Secretary and the certificate of the
Chief Electoral Officer of the result of the election of a member be entered upon
the Journals of the House.

Mr. James Gibson Lorimer, having taken the oath and signed the Parliamentary
Roll, was introduced by Mr. Strachan and Mr. Macdonald, and took his seat.

Mr. Parkinson asked leave to move adjournment of the House to discuss a
definite matter of urgent public importance, namely, the announcement of the
breakdown of negotiations between the Government and the University of British
Columbia on Friday afternoon last, with respect to the Psychiatric Unit of the
Health Sciences Centre, University of British Columbia.

Mr. Speaker quoted May, 17th Edition, at page 365, and stated that the
urgency motion has been refused when an ordinary parliamentary opportunity will
occur shortly, permitting the question to be debated. He further stated that as the
House was presently engaged in debating the Address in reply to the Speech of His
Honour the Lieutenant-Governor, the matter could be raised by moving an amend-
ment to the Address in reply to His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor's Speech.

Pursuant to Order, the House resumed the adjourned debate on the Address
in reply to the Speech of His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor at the opening of
the Session.

The debate continued.

Mr. Strachan moved in amendment, seconded by Mr. Macdonald,—
That the motion be amended by adding the following words:—
" But this House regrets that the Opening Speech of His Honour fails to in-

corporate the principle of public ownership of natural-gas transmission-lines, and
in particular failed to specify that the transmission of natural gas to Vancouver
Island should be undertaken without delay by a publicly owned carrier."

A debate arose.

By leave of the House, the Hon. L. R. Peterson was permitted to make a
statement regarding the Commonwealth group of companies.

The debate continued.

The House divided.

The amendment was negatived on the following division:—

YEAS-16

Messieurs
Lorimer Hartley Dowding Nimsick
King Berger Barrett Stupich
Levi Williams, R. A. Dailly, Mrs. Strachan
Hall Parkinson Eddie Macdonald



20 	 JANUARY 27 	 1969

NAYS-35
Messieurs

Cox 	 I efcoat 	 Peterson 	 Gaglardi
Gardom 	 Tisdalle 	 Black 	 Skillings
Brousson 	 Bruch 	 Wolfe 	 Chant
Clark 	 McCarthy, Mrs. 	 W en man 	 Lollmark
McGeer 	 Jordan, Mrs. 	 Smith 	 Campbell
Williams, L. A. 	 Dawson, Mrs. 	 Phillips 	 Brothers
Vogel 	 Kiernan 	 Mussallem 	 Shelford
LeCours 	 Williston 	 McDiarmid

Capozzi 	
Richter

Chabot 	 Bennett

PAIR:
Messieurs

Calder 	 Bonner

The debate was resumed on the main motion.

On the motion of the Hon. L. R. Peterson, the debate was adjourned to the
next sitting of the House.

Moved by the Hon. W. A. C. Bennett, seconded by the Hon. R. G. Williston,—

That on Tuesday, the 28th day of January, 1969, and on all following days of
the Session there will be two distinct sittings on each day—one from 2 p.m. to 6 p.m.
and one from 8 p.m. until adjournment—unless otherwise ordered.

A debate arose.

Mr. Dowding moved in amendment, seconded by Mr. Barrett,—
That the motion be amended by striking out all the words after " until " in the

last line and substituting " 11 p.m." in place thereof.

A debate arose.

The House divided.

The amendment was negatived on the following division: —

YEAS--22

Messieurs

Cox Hall McGeer Eddie
Gardom Hartley Williams, L. A. Nimsick
Brousson Berger Dowding Stupich
Lorimer Williams, R. A. Barrett Strachan
King Parkinson Dailly, Mrs. Macdonald
Levi Clark

NAYS-29
Messieurs

Vogel Dawson, Mrs. Wenman Skillings
LeCours Kiernan Smith Chant
Chabot Williston Phillips Loflmark
Jefcoat Bennett Mussallem Campbell
Tisdalle Peterson McDiarmid Brothers
Bruch Black Capozzi Shelford
McCarthy, Mrs. Wolfe Gaglardi Richter
Jordan, Mrs.
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PAIR:
Messieurs

Calder	 Bonner

By unanimous consent, the House agreed to sit after 6 p.m.

The debate resumed on the main motion

Motion agreed to.

The Hon. D. R. J. Campbell (Minister of Social Welfare) presented the De-
partment of Social Welfare Annual Report for the year ended December 31, 1968.

18 Mr. Strachan asked the Hon. the Attorney-General the following questions:—
With reference to individuals' driving records kept by the Motor-vehicle

Branch:—
1. Were any searches made of these records at the request of insurance com-

panies and (or) anyone else during the fiscal year 1967/68?
2. If the answer to No. 1 is yes, (a) what was the total number of searches

made in each relevant period and (b) what was the total number of searches made
at the request of insurance companies?

The Hon. L. R. Peterson replied as follows:—
" 1. Yes.
"2. (a) 104,626 and (b) 97,077."

Resolved, That the House, at its rising, do stand adjourned until 2 o'clock p.m.
tomorrow.

And then the House adjourned at 6.05 p.m.

Tuesday, January 28, 1969

Two O'CLOCK P.M.
Prayers by the Rev. D. Metzger.

On the motion of Mr. Gardom, the following Bills were introduced, read a first
time, and Ordered to be placed on the Orders of the Day for second reading at the
next sitting after today:—

Bill (No. 2) intituled An Act for Legal Aid.

Bill (No. 3) intituled An Act Respecting Proceedings against the Crown.

Pursuant to Order, the House resumed the adjourned debate on the Address
in reply to the Speech of His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor at the opening of
the Session.

The debate continued.

On the motion of Mr. Hartley, the debate was adjourned to the next sitting
of the House.
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16 Mr. Strachan asked the Hon. the Provincial Secretary the following ques-
tion:—

What was the total number of (a) permanent Civil Servants and (b) non-Civil
Service employees on the Provincial payroll as of the following dates in 1968: April
30th, May 31st, June 30th, July 31st, August 31st, September 30th, October 31st,
November 30th, and December 31st?

The Hon. W. D. Black replied as follows:—
"April, 1968, (a) 23,874 permanent and temporary Civil Servants and (b)

348 non-Civil Service employees; May, 1968, (a) 25,370 permanent and temporary
Civil Servants and (b) 361 non-Civil Service employees; June, 1968, (a) 26,086
permanent and temporary Civil Servants and (b) 378 non-Civil Service employees;
July, 1968, (a) 26,642 permanent and temporary Civil Servants and (b) 408 non-
Civil Service employees; August, 1968, (a) 26,730 permanent and temporary
Civil Servants and (b) 406 non-Civil Service employees; September, 1968, (a)
25,241 permanent and temporary Civil Servants and (b) 374 non-Civil Service
employees; October, 1968, (a) 25,032 permanent and temporary Civil Servants
and (b) 374 non-Civil Service employees; November, 1968, (a) 25,560 permanent
and temporary Civil Servants and (b) 363 non-Civil Service employees; December,
1968, (a) 25,093 permanent and temporary Civil Servants and (b) 345 non-Civil
Service employees."

22 Mr. Strachan asked the Hon. the Minister of Industrial Development, Trade,
and Commerce the following question:—

During the year 1968 how many employees were engaged in (a) primary indus-
tries and (b) secondary industries?

The Hon. W. McT. Skillings replied as follows:—
" In the primary industries, forestry and mining statistics are published. Com-

parable statistics for agriculture and fishing are not available presumably because
of the large number of self-employed in both of these industries. The following
table represents all available statistics on this question:—

Estimates of Employees, by Industry, British Columbia (Monthly Averages)
(In thousands.) 	 1968

1967 (Estimated)
Forestry (logging and forestry services) 	 18.1 18.9
Mining 	 9.6 10.1
Manufacturing-

Non-durable goods   49.1 51.0
Durable goods 72.5 70.0

121.6 121.0
Construction  	 37.3 35.5
Transportation, communication, and other utilities 	 76.3 77.4
Trade _ ___ 	 – ---- 94.2 101.5
Finance, insurance, and real estate  	 24.6 27.0
Service—

Non-commercial services 1    68.0 74.6
Commercial services 2   68.3 71.0

136.3 145.6
" 1 Refers to employment in hospitals and education and related services. Welfare and religious organiza-

tions are excluded at present.
" 2 Includes health services (except hospitals), recreational services, services to business management,

personal services (except domestic service), and miscellaneous services.
" NOTE.—Not included above are employees in agriculture, fishing, public administration and defence.

Totals do not approximate actual labour force."
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55 Mr. Hartley asked the Hon. the Minister of Lands, Forests, and Water Re-
sources the following questions:—

1. Have there been any prosecutions under the Pollution Control Act, 1967?
2. If the answer to No. 1 is yes, how many prosecutions have been made under

the Pollution Control Act, 1967?

The Hon. R. G. Williston replied as follows:—
" 1. No.
"2. See answer to No. 1."

Resolved, That the House, at its rising, do stand adjourned until 8 o'clock
p.m. today.

And then the House adjourned at 5.47 p.m.

Tuesday, January 28, 1969

EIGHT O'CLOCK P.M.

Pursuant to Order, the House resumed the adjourned debate on the Address
in reply to the Speech of His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor at the opening of
the Session.

The debate continued.

On the motion of the Hon. P. A. Gaglardi, the debate was adjourned to the
next sitting of the House.

Resolved, That the House, at its rising, do stand adjourned until 2 o'clock p.m.
tomorrow.

And then the House adjourned at 10.25 p.m.

Wednesday, January 29, 1969

Two O'CLOCK P.M.
Prayers by the Rev. A. E. King.

Pursuant to Order, the House resumed the adjourned debate on the Address
in reply to the Speech of His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor at the opening of
the Session.

The debate continued.

On the motion of the Hon. Isabel P. Dawson, the debate was adjourned to the
next sitting of the House.
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31 Mr. Eddie asked the Hon. the Provincial Secretary the following questions—
With reference to the Salvation Army's House of Concord rehabilitation centre

for young offenders, located near Langley, British Columbia:—
1. Does this institution receive the regular Provincial per diem grant for each

inmate of the house?
2. If the answer to No. 1 is yes, how much did the centre receive during the

year 1968?
3. (a) How many boys are accommodated in the centre and (b) what is the

average length of stay?
4. Did this centre, in the past year, receive a special grant in addition to the

regular grant mentioned in No. 1?
5. If the answer to No. 4 is yes, how much was this special grant and how

was the specified amount calculated?

The Hon. W. D. Black replied as follows:—
" 1. No.
"2. Not applicable.
"3. (a) 18 boys are accommodated and (b) seven months is the average

length of stay.
" 4. Yes.
"5. $60,000 by special warrant authorized by Order in Council No. 2737/68.

Participation in expenses of 18 residents at $12.23 per day, totalling $80,333.
"NOTE—Answers to Nos. 1, 2, and 3 supplied by Department of Social

Welfare."

Resolved, That the House, at its rising, do stand adjourned until 2 o'clock p.m.
tomorrow.

And then the House adjourned at 5.21 p.m.

Thursday, January 30, 1969

Two O'CLOCK P.M.
Prayers by the Rev. B. Cowan.

On the motion of Mr. Gardom, Bill (No. 4) intituled An Act to Provide for
the Appointment of an Ombudsman was introduced, read a first time, and Ordered
to be placed on the Orders of the Day for second reading at the next sitting after
today.

Pursuant to Order, the House resumed the adjourned debate on the Address
in reply to the Speech of His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor at the opening of
the Session.

The debate continued.
On the motion of the Hon. Grace McCarthy, the debate was adjourned to the

next sitting of the House.

Resolved, That the House, at its rising, do stand adjourned until 2 o'clock p.m.
tomorrow.

And then the House adjourned at 5.28 p.m.
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Friday, January 31, 1969

Two O'CLOCK P.M.

Prayers by Father Joseph Jackson.

On the motion of Mr. Macdonald, Bill (No. 5) intituled An Act to Amend the
Provincial Elections Act was introduced, read a first time, and Ordered to be placed
on the Orders of the Day for second reading at the next sitting after today.

Pursuant to Order, the House resumed the adjourned debate on the Address
in reply to the Speech of His Honour the Lieutenant-Governor at the opening of
the Session.

The debate continued.

On the motion of the Hon. W. K. Kiernan, the debate was adjourned to the
next sitting of the House.

Mr. Speaker made the following statement:—
Honourable Members,—During the course of debate some honourable mem-

bers, perhaps through inadvertence, have referred to other members by their proper
names. It is my duty to remind the House that by long-established usage both in
England and in Canada a member while speaking may not refer to any other mem-
ber in this manner, but only by his constituency or portfolio. Authority will be
found in May, 17th Edition, page 455, and Beauchesne, 4th Edition, page 127.

W. H. MURRAY, Speaker.

The Hon. R. G. Williston (Minister of Lands, Forests, and Water Resources)
presented the Land Settlement Board (including Agricultural Credit Commission)
Financial Statements as at December 31, 1967.

52 Mr. Nimsick asked the Hon. the Minister of Recreation and Conservation
the following questions:—

With reference to the publication "Beautiful British Columbia ":—
1. What was the total cost of production for 1967/68?
2. What was the total revenue derived from sales for 1967/68?

The Hon. W. K. Kiernan replied as follows:—
" 1. $284,694.23.
"2. $274,124.64."

Resolved, That the House, at its rising, do stand adjourned until 2 o'clock p.m.
on Monday next.

And then the House adjourned at 5.19 p.m.




